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MONITORING AND AUDIT COMMITTEE

Meeting held: 4th November 2014
Present:
Councillor Maggie Don (Chair)
Councillor Maurice Bayes

Councillor David Howes
Councillor Cliff Moreton

Councillor Michael Tebbutt

Also Present:

Graham Soulsby 
(Deputy Chief Executive)

Mark Dickenson
(Acting Head of Finance)
Guy Holloway 
(Head of Corporate Development)
Brendan Coleman 
(Head of Environmental Care Services)
Julie Trahern 
(Head of Income & Debt Management & Customer Services)
David Pope 

(Committee Administrator)
14.MA.19
APOLOGIES

Apologies for absence were received from Councillor David Bishop.
14.MA.20
MINUTES

RESOLVED
that the minutes of the meeting of the Committee held on 16th September 2014 be approved and signed as a correct record.

14.MA.21
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

Councillor Mike Tebbutt declared a personal interest in Item A2 in relation to Vine Community Trust.

Councillor Maggie Don declared a personal interest in Item A2 in relation to Groundwork Northamptonshire, Youthworks, KCU Ltd and Accommodation Concern.

14.MA.22
RISK MANAGEMENT UPDATE (A1)


A report was submitted which sought member approval for the updated Risk Management Policy Statement and strategy (and associated strategic risk register). 


Members were provided with an explanation of the Risk Matrix and noted that the risk register, supplied as Appendix C to the officer report, provided detailed narrative of the strategic risks and mitigation factors employed to reduce risk likelihood.  

RESOLVED
that:-

(i)
the refreshed Risk Management policy and strategy be approved; and 

(ii)
the refreshed strategic risk register be endorsed.
14.MA.23
VOLUNTARY SECTOR FUNDING 2014/15 – MONITORING OF SERVICE LEVEL AGREEMENTS (Q2 UPDATE) (A2)

A report was submitted which sought to provide members with an update of the performance of voluntary sector organisations in relation to their Service Level Agreements (SLA) for 2014/15.

Additionally, the committee was requested to consider the SLA that was awarded against the ‘Independent Living’ Specification and decide whether the initial two year funding award should be extended for a further two years to bring it into line with the other SLA’s.

The committee heard that a report would be taken to the Executive Committee on 12th November for a decision regarding global funding for SLA’s, with Monitoring & Audit Committee feedback informing that process. Members heard that there were no performance issues to be aware of, other than positive progress against SLA’s.
RESOLVED
that:-

(i) The Committee noted the Q2 performance of the voluntary sector organisations in achieving the outputs in their service specifications for 2014/15;
(ii) The Committee noted the progress for the Independent Living SLA and recommended to Executive that the SLA’s for Age UK and Vine Community Trust be extended for a further two years. 

14.MA.24
KEY UPDATES (A3)


Members received presentations on the following key issues:-
· Welfare Reform
· Recycling Update
Welfare Reform

Julie Trahern, the Head of Income and Debt Management & Customer Services, attended the meeting to provide members with an update on Welfare Reform.
Members noted the updated figures supplied relating to the Social Room Restriction and Discretionary Housing payments. 
The meeting was advised that a public consultation regarding proposed changes to Council Tax Support had commenced at the beginning of October and would last for a period of eight weeks. KBC was using a variety of methods to contact consultees, with over 120 responses received to date. Once results had been collated, a report containing final recommendations would be taken to the Executive Committee on 10th December with ratification of the recommendations at Full Council in January 2015. Members noted that the new Council Tax Support scheme had to be adopted prior to 31st January 2015 in order to be effective from 1st April 2015. A reminder of the options being consulted upon was provided, with the meeting noting that pensioners and vulnerable customers would be protected from the effects of the new scheme. As a result only 17% of Council Tax Support claimants would be affected by the new taper rate.
An update was provided on the subject of Universal Credit (UC), with members noting that the system aimed to promote personal responsibility and independence whilst ensuring that employment paid. It was hoped that the new simplified benefits system would reduce reliance on welfare while providing support to those who required it most. Pilot schemes currently in operation had identified a number of issues with the system which were being examined. Implementation of UC had cost £1.8 billion to date, with an estimation of future costs standing at a further £1.2 billion. It was noted that the majority of this cost had been spent on providing a fully functioning and secure software system, although this was still a work in progress, with all but one pilot site manually processing UC claims. KBC would be seeing UC roll-out for single claimants on Job Seekers’ Allowance from February 2015, with approximately 200 claimants in the borough. All claims would initially be dealt with manually at KBC.
An update was supplied to the meeting regarding Kettering Credit Union. It was noted that over 30 accounts had been created to date, with a 100% success rate, although the need for assistance was increasing, a trend expected to continue with the advent of Universal Credit in the borough. 
The meeting heard that the Single Fraud Investigation Service (SFIS) was due to go live on 1st December, with one member of KBC staff joining the service. No Housing Benefit fraud referrals would be accepted by KBC after 6th November, with any future referral being made directly to SFIS.  

Members congratulated the work of the Credit Union, but requested that a small piece of work be carried out to ascertain the estimated cost to the council of providing the service. It was agreed that the requested details would be supplied to the next meeting of the committee. 

Recycling Update
Brendan Coleman, Head of Environmental Services attended the meeting and provided a comprehensive update on the recycling service operated by the Council. 
Members heard that since the introduction of the new co-mingled recycling service in the summer of 2013, KBC had reached or exceeded all of the recycling targets that had been set. The new fleet of collection vehicles not only offered more flexibility than previous kerbside sorting vehicles, but could also carry removable advertising hoardings, which had been utilised to disseminate various recycling messages to residents. 

Recycling rates had risen from 2% of waste in 2002, to a plateau of 46% by 2012. Following the introduction of the new service, Quarter 1 of 2014 had seen a recycling rate of 53%, with 52% in Quarter 2. This rise in collection figures had provided additional income through Recycling Credits, whilst at the same time a cost saving of approximately £250k had been achieved alongside a reduction in staff numbers with redundancies, offering an improved service with additional flexibility.
The committee was advised that the service was on target to outperform 2013/14 and was in the top 100 performing authorities in the country for recycling. If food waste was not taken into account, KBC was the highest performing authority in Northamptonshire. KBC had also been nominated as “Best Performer” for two consecutive years by the Association for Public Service Excellence (APSE).
A measure of the success of the new recycling service was that 349 residents had contact KBC to downsize their landfill bin as a result of the amount of waste they could now recycle. This not only saved money sending waste to landfill, but also gained the council additional Recycling Credits. Charges would be removed for additional recycling bins in future as part of a clear message promoting recycling over landfill. 
KBC was constantly reviewing the way the service operated, and was examining the possibility of making a saving by reducing the green waste collections over the Christmas period, thereby reducing the need for agency staff to be employed.  Partnership working with waste advisory groups; performance monitoring and extensive communication with residents all contributed to an ever-improving service. 

Members were provided with statistics that indicated the levels of collection for domestic waste, general recycling and paper recycling. The committee was advised that paper collection was worth considerably more when collected separately from co-mingled recycling. 
The committee asked questions on the following topics:-

· The ongoing anti-littering campaign and the possibility of advertising it on the new fleet;

· Additional methods of communicating recycling messages to residents, possibly using stickers placed on bins.

14.MA.25
KEY PERFORMANCE INFORMATION BOOKLET (A4)

Members received and noted the Key Performance Information Booklet. Members noted the new front cover photo following the development of the Market Place. 
Councillor Tebbutt requested that target days and achieved percentages for sickness figures be reinstated, as this had yet to be included following his comment at the previous meeting of the committee.
14.MA.26
WORK PROGRAMME


The following items would be included on the agenda for the next meeting in January:-

· Key Performance Information Update

· SLA Monitoring

· KPMG External Audit Reports

· Budget Scrutiny

· S106 Agreement Monitoring

· Welfare Reform

· Crematorium Improvements

(The meeting started at 7.00 pm and ended at 8.27pm)

Signed ……………………………………………….

Chair

DJP
Monitoring and Audit Committee No. 6
4.11.14


